HEALTH OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

MINUTES of a meeting of the Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee held at County Hall, Lewes on 29 November 2018

PRESENT:

Councillor Colin Belsey (Chair), Councillors Phil Boorman, Bob Bowdler, Angharad Davies, Sarah Osborne and Alan Shuttleworth (all East Sussex County Council); Councillors Mary Barnes (Rother District Council), Councillor Mike Turner (Hastings Borough Council), Councillor Susan Murray (Lewes District Council), Councillor Johanna Howell (Wealden District Council), Geraldine Des Moulins (SpeakUp) and Jennifer Twist (SpeakUp)

WITNESSES:

Jessica Britton, Managing Director, Eastbourne, Hailsham and Seaford Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) / Hastings and Rother CCG
Mark Angus, Winter Director, Sussex and East Surrey CCGs
Dr Adrian Bull, Chief Executive, East Sussex Healthcare NHS Trust
Joanne Chadwick-Bell, Chief Operating Officer, East Sussex Healthcare NHS Trust
Andy Cunningham, Head of Assessment & Care management, East Sussex County Council

LEAD OFFICER:

Harvey Winder, Democratic Services Officer

- 15. <u>MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 27 SEPTEMBER</u>
- 15.1 The minutes of the meeting held on 27 September were agreed.
- APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
- 16.1 Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Janet Coles.
- 17. DISCLOSURES OF INTERESTS
- 17.1 There were no disclosures of interest.
- 18. <u>URGENT ITEMS</u>
- 18.1 There were no urgent items.
- 19. WINTER PLANNING IN EAST SUSSEX
- 19.1. The Committee considered a report providing an update on planning across East Sussex to deal with seasonal surges in demand, extreme weather and other issues associated with the winter months.

19.2. Ashley Scarff, Director of Commissioning Operations – High Weald Lewes Havens CCG; Jessica Britton, Managing Director of East Sussex Better Together CCGs; Mark Angus, Winter Director, Sussex and Surrey CCGs; Andy Cunningham, Head of Care Management (Hospitals), (in attendance from the Adult Social Care Department); Dr Adrian Bull, Chief Executive, East Sussex Healthcare NHS Trust (ESHT) and Joe Chadwick-Bell, Chief Operating Officer, ESHT, provided answers to a number of questions from HOSC.

Maintaining 85% bed capacity over the winter period

19.3. Mark Angus explained that 85% is recognised nationally as the ideal occupancy rate for beds in an acute hospital. However, it is also recognised that occupancy rates will usually be higher than 85% over winter months due to the fact that, whilst the number of admissions are not necessarily much higher, patients who are admitted tend to be sicker and therefore are admitted for longer periods. He said that the winter resilience plans aim to manage this period of generally higher occupancy safely and effectively within hospitals, whilst also ensuring that the whole healthcare system can respond in a co-ordinated way to individual surges in demand.

Avoiding unnecessary readmissions due to early discharge of patients

19.4. Mark Angus said that the healthcare system in East Sussex performs relatively well in relation to readmission rates. This is due to a number of checks and balances that are made during the discharge process that ensure patients are only discharged when ready to leave hospital. He confirmed that this process does not change during the winter period. Joe Chadwick-Bell added that figures showed that since introducing same-day ambulatory care at the A&E Departments readmissions rates had not risen. This demonstrated that whilst patients were receiving a shorter period of care than they would if admitted as an emergency inpatient they were not experiencing worse outcomes.

Personal Management Plans for patients with chronic conditions

19.5. Joe Chadwick-Bell explained that patients with a long term condition generally have a shared care plan agreed between their consultant and GP that clinicians will have access to. The East Sussex Better Together (ESBT) Alliance has amended the care pathways for five long term conditions so that should a patient with one of these conditions be in crisis they are referred to the ESBT Crisis Response Team and managed in the community, where possible.

Readiness of NHS 111 over winter and ability to book appointments

- 19.6. Mark Angus said that there is a detailed plan for NHS 111 over the winter based on lessons learned from last year, including ensuring that there is sufficient workforce in place to meet expected demand. Recruitment to 111 has been encouraged by introduction of a national career framework, which clearly defines the career path opportunities for both non-clinical and clinical call-handlers to improve the attractiveness of the role of call-handler and clinical assessors.
- 19.7. Mark Angus confirmed that the CCGs were working with 111, the primary care extended access providers, the out of hours GP service (provided by IC24), and the providers of the three Urgent Treatment Centres (UTCs) running in Sussex (including Lewes Victoria Hospital) to put in place the ability to book urgent care appointments via 111 by Christmas. He said that

appointments may not be directly bookable as the necessary ICT systems are not yet available, so this would be an interim telephone-based system.

Flu vaccination rates for staff and vulnerable groups

19.8. Mark Angus confirmed that there was no deadline by which hospital trusts must vaccinate their staff but all were making good progress. Mr Angus said that vaccination rate as at the end of October for Brighton & Sussex University Hospital NHS Trust (BSUH) was 44%; for Maidstone and Tunbridge Wells NHS Trust (MTW) was 45%; and for East Sussex Healthcare NHS Trust (ESHT) was 63%, which was within the top 10 in the country. Dr Adrian Bull confirmed that the vaccination rate at ESHT is now 70%. Mark Angus added that uptake amongst over 65 year olds as of the end of October was around 50%, which is the result of an ongoing programme to vaccinate more vulnerable groups.

Delays in GP practices receiving flu vaccinations

19.9. Mark Angus confirmed that there is a sufficient supply of vaccines but there were some teething problems with the new ordering system used by GP practices. He said that lessons will be learned for next year, for example, ensuring GP practices are aware of how the ordering system works and encouraging GP practices to share stock. Ashley Scarff added that some GP practices had arranged vaccination clinics correctly at the beginning of October but, regrettably, the vaccine stock did not arrive on time, resulting in the clinics being cancelled at short notice. He confirmed this issue has now been addressed.

Communications plans for urgent care

- 19.10. Mark Angus said that the overarching message being communicated is 'help us help you' and is primarily aimed at making sure people know about available urgent care services, such as UTCs and extended access GP services. He said that the communications plan would continue to be refined around the principle of promoting these alternatives to A&E, which will become easier as awareness of these services grows in the medium to long term. The success of this communication plan could be measured if an increase in usage of these services is observed at the same time as a drop in A&E attendance. He said that the national campaign to raise awareness of NHS 111 over the autumn led to a 7% increase in usage of the service, which is an example of a successful campaign.
- 19.11. He clarified it was not about 'telling people off' for using A&E but understanding that, once the elements of urgent care in place, calling 111 would result in receiving a responsive service that can facilitate the patient seeing someone in a timely fashion and that the patient's care needs will be met either over the phone, or where possible by referral to appropriate services, rather than attend A&E.

Communications plans for adult social care

- 19.12. Andy Cunningham said that East Sussex County Council:
 - provides winter communications to domiciliary care organisations working in the county, in particular around encouraging flu uptake amongst their workforce and elderly vulnerable clients;

- asks that staff working for domiciliary care organisations and community nurses report any instances where patients either do not have working heating or are not using it; and
- provide some extra funding to domiciliary care companies to enable their staff to spend more time with elderly patients immediately following their discharge from hospital, for example, ensuring they have put the heating on, made a meal for them and ensured they are settled down safely.

Reasons for high A&E visitation for women aged 19-29

19.13. Mark Angus explained that initial data analysis of A&E visits indicated women aged 19-29 were a group with higher attendance levels than expected. This was an initial study and further work will be done in the future to understand the reasons for it.

System resilience over the winter

- 19.14. Mark Angus explained that the CCGs are working to ensure that there is continuous out of hours cover over Christmas and the New Year. Ashley Scarff added that the CCG is developing system resilience over the winter period by ensuring rotas are in place allowing for sickness cover so that if an out of hours doctor is not available, for example, someone else within the healthcare system can fill their position.
- 19.15. Jessica Britton said that the CCGs are as assured as they can be going into the winter period that the healthcare system has sufficient resilience to support local people over the coming months. She added that there has been some success in recruiting more GPs, particularly in the Hastings & Rother area, which has added to the resilience of the service.

Reasons for resilience of ESBT LAEDB

19.16. Mark Angus confirmed that the winter planning last year by the Local A&E Development Board (LAEDB) for the ESBT area has been shared across the region. The plan was seen as one of the more resilient because it involved activities such as daily executive-level calls across the health and social care system, and weekly face-to-face meetings, allowing for quick learning and adaption of patient discharge plans. It also saw the development of multi-agency discharge events involving senior social care workers and senior nurses going into wards and working through the issues causing DTOC with the teams on the ground. Joe Chadwick-Bell explained that these DTOC reduction plans are carried out throughout the year but are carried out with more regularity during winter.

Delayed Transfer of Care (DTOC)

- 19.17. Joe Chadwick-Bell said that DTOC are classified as being due to social care or health reasons, for example, health reasons may include patients waiting to have NHS delivered therapy and rehabilitation in place; whereas the small number of social care delays tend to be due to very complex social care patients who need individual care plans in place before discharge.
- 19.18. Joe Chadwick-Bell added that the trust is also reviewing on a weekly basis the top 15 longest staying patients to see whether anything can be done to discharge them sooner. As a result over the last two years the longest length of stay has reduced from around 100 days to 60-70 days, and these patients are mostly still medically unfit to be discharged.

Preparedness of ESHT for winter

19.19. Joe Chadwick-Bell confirmed that all medical staff rotas for the winter period are filled across ESHT; nursing rotas are in the process of being filled; and all wards at Eastbourne District General Hospital (EDGH) will be opened over the winter period. The Trust is also holding weekly assurance meetings with each of the division heads to ensure robust plans are in place. Ms Chadwick-Bell explained that the trust will ensure that minimum safe staffing levels are maintained across the winter period, for example, by reducing levels of planned activity and putting incentives in place for staff to work on peak days. Nevertheless she anticipated that there are likely to be periods of challenge, particularly between Christmas and New Year.

19.20. Dr Bull added that recruitment levels are in a better position than two years ago, for example, consultant posts across the A&E Departments are now fully staffed. He said that the overall vacancy rate is less than 10% and turnover is at 11%, both better than comparative trusts. However, recruitment and retention issues remain in some specialities and the trust is working with oversees recruitment consultants to increase recruitment levels further, which has had a positive effect over the past 6 months.

Ward rounds in care homes

19.21. Ashley Scarff said that Enhanced Care in Care Homes and Nursing Homes is a service commissioned by HWLH CCG involving GPs proactively going into care and nursing homes to assess patients and provide support to staff. This is instead of the traditional system whereby a care home would only have reactive contact with the healthcare system when making a 999 call for an ambulance or an urgent GP visitation for a resident, often leading to a hospital admission. Initial results of the service in its effect on admissions to A&E have been very encouraging and it is being rolled out further to other care and nursing homes.

Mental Health services over winter

19.22. Mark Angus said that there are an increasing number of patients presenting at A&E with mental health issues, which has a considerable impact on the departments. The Sussex and East Surrey Sustainability and Transformation Partnership (STP) Executive has met to consider whether the winter resilience plans in place are sufficient to manage the increase in people presenting with mental health issues over the winter period, and it was agreed that some additional work needs to be undertaken.

19.23. Mr Angus said that last year there were some patients who required medical admission to A&E who also needed admitting to an inpatient mental health facility. However, there was insufficient capacity at the Sussex-based inpatient facilities to admit them resulting in a number of out of area placements, sometimes a significant distance away. Work has been undertaken over the past 12 months to develop ways of freeing up beds in these inpatient facilities, which are often at very high occupancy levels due to instances of Delayed Transfer of Care (DTOC). This work includes multi-disciplinary working between health and social care teams, such as regular reviews of individual DTOC by senior staff, and a fortnightly chief executives meeting about inpatient mental health beds in the local system. Dr Bull added that a number of other innovative services have been developed in support of mental health in Sussex, including the street triage teams in Eastbourne and Hastings, which is available seven days a week for adult patients.

- 19.24. The Committee RESOLVED to:
- 1) note the report; and
- 2) request an update via email on the outcome of the winter planning in April 2019.

20. <u>EAST SUSSEX HEALTHCARE NHS TRUST EAR, NOSE AND THROAT (ENT)</u> SERVICES RECONFIGURATION

- 20.1. The Committee considered a report providing details of the proposed reconfiguration of Ear, Nose and Throat (ENT) services currently provided by East Sussex Healthcare NHS Trust (ESHT).
- 20.2. Joe Chadwick-Bell, Chief Operating Officer, explained that the proposed reconfiguration is driven by workforce challenges, in particular:
 - A shortage of ENT consultants. There are currently three consultants covering the two sites, whereas there should be five or six. This makes it very hard to recruit any additional consultants as they would have to be on call on a 1-in-4 or 1-in-3 basis. One of the three consultants has retired and returned on an almost full time basis.
 - A shortage of middle grade doctors. There are currently no registrars or training grade doctors to fill the six middle grade rota posts. Instead there are four speciality doctors, one of whom acts up to the consultant rota. They are also close to retirement age and could potentially hand in their notice, despite the current work they are doing now to support the service
 - Reliance on the ad hoc support of 10 Sussex-based doctors, particularly at the A&E department at the Conquest Hospital.
 - There are two trainee ENT doctors but there is a risk that the Deanery could remove them without providing them with more training opportunities.
- 20.3. Dr Adrian Bull, Chief Executive, and Joe Chadwick-Bell provided answers to a number of questions from HOSC.

Emergency ENT pathway

20.4. Joe Chadwick-Bell explained that patients currently present as emergency ENT patients either by calling 999 or attending A&E. South East Coast Ambulance NHS Foundation Trust (SECAmb) know to bring such patients to the Eastbourne District General Hospital (EDGH) where emergency admissions are currently located. Self-presenters at Conquest Hospital can mostly be dealt with on site but those few patients who need the intervention of an ENT surgeon would be transferred across via ambulance.

Ensuring Supportive Professional Activities (SPA) for consultants

20.5. Dr Adrian Bull said that Supportive Professional Activities (SPAs) are part of a consultant's contract and the Trust is committed to protecting SPA time as an important part of the training process.

Recruitment difficulties due to sub-specialisation

20.6. Dr Bull explained that recruitment rates are improving across the trust except for in areas where there is an increasing tendency towards sub-specialisation, rather than generalisation, and in which there are more frequent on-call requirements; the ENT service is faced with both of these issues. Therefore, the future service needs to be attractive to surgeons who are looking to specialise in ear issues, nose issues, or throat issues, given the increasingly few number of ENT generalists.

Impact on deprived communities

20.7. Dr Adrian Bull said that he did not believe deprivation was relevant to the proposals, as the key consideration of the Trust is to provide a service that provides the right quality of care to residents of East Sussex. In addition, outpatient services would continue as before at Conquest Hospital so access to the opinion of an ENT consultant, who can provide an assessment and diagnosis for the residents of Hastings would continue. The difference is that patients who needed to receive planned surgery – the majority of which are day case patients or patients staying less than 2 days – would need to travel to the EDGH.

Impact on other services at Conquest Hospital

20.8. Dr Bull explained that local community groups and individuals from both Eastbourne and Hastings have expressed concerns to him about the majority of their town's hospital services being moved to the other hospital, demonstrating it is a major concern in both towns. He said, however, that whilst the two major hospital sites would not be run as 'mirror images' of each other, the trust is committed to providing acute services across both sites. Dr Bull added that there is no prospect of acute services being removed from Hastings due to the geographical remoteness of the town, requiring the Conquest Hospital to be designated as a trauma unit, and provider of a number of other specialist services, for the population of the area. He assured the Committee that the reconfiguration of ENT services was absolutely not the first step in the removal of hospital services there.

Financial performance of the trust

20.9. Joe Chadwick-Bell explained that the ENT service had admitted fewer patients in the past year due to not having a sufficiently large consultant team to admit as many patients as the trust would like. The increase in the cost of the service during the same period was due to the reliance on the ad hoc hiring of staff from across Sussex to fill gaps in the rota, which is more costly than if they were substantive staff. The proposed reconfiguration would therefore cost less and be able to provide more activity.

Paediatric planned and emergency pathways

20.10. Joe Chadwick-Bell explained that paediatric day cases who did need to be admitted to the Conquest paediatric ward overnight would be admitted to the paediatric ward under the supervision of ENT consultants, if clinical judgement felt it was safe to do so, and as is currently the case. In addition, the ward at EDGH would be opened until 9pm to allow paediatric day case patients a little more recovery time; and children would be operated earlier in the morning, starting at around 8.30am, to reduce the need for cross-site transfers. She confirmed that this element of the pathway would continue to be refined during the detailed analysis stage.

20.11. Dr Bull explained that under the proposals if a child attended the A&E at the Conquest and it was judged to be an ENT condition requiring emergency admission, then they would be admitted to the specialist centre at the Royal Alexandra Children's Hospital in Brighton.

The Committee RESOLVED to:

- 1) note the report; and
- 2) request an update on implementation of the proposals at the June 2019 meeting.

21. <u>ESTABLISHMENT OF A JOINT HEALTH OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE</u> (JHOSC) ACROSS SUSSEX AND SURREY

- 21.1 The Committee considered a report recommending the establishment of a Joint Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee (JHOSC) along with Brighton & Hove, West Sussex and Surrey for the purposes of considering possible future substantial variations to services affecting two or more local authority areas, as required under health legislation.
- 3.2 The Committee RESOLVED to:
- 1) Agree to establish a JHOSC with membership from Brighton & Hove City Council, East Sussex County Council, Surrey County Council and West Sussex County Council;
- 2) Agree the JHOSC Terms of Reference and rules of procedure attached at Appendices 1 and 2;
- 3) Appoint Cllrs Colin Belsey, Bob Bowdler, and Sarah Osborne as voting members and Geraldine Des Moulins as a non-voting member to the JHOSC to represent the East Sussex Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

22. WORK PROGRAMME

- 22.1 The Committee considered a report on its work programme which included an update on the progress of the Urgent Treatment Centre reconfiguration (UTC) in the Eastbourne and Hastings area.
- 22.2 The Committee RESOLVED to:
- 1)) agree the work programme subject to the addition of:
 - A further report on the performance of cancer services in East Sussex to be circulated by email in the new year, with a report to the committee, if necessary, in June;
 - A report on the outcome of the Children and Adolescent Mental Health Services (CAMHS) review at a future meeting; and
- 2) note the delay in the UTC reconfiguration process and continued work of the UTC Review Board.

The meeting ended at 11.50 am.

Councillor Colin Belsey Chair